Kenai Peninsula Borough School District Board of Education Meeting Minutes

November 17, 2003 – 7:30 p.m. Regular Meeting Borough Administration Building 148 N. Binkley, Soldotna, Alaska

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS:

Ms. Deborah Germano, President

Mrs. Sammy Crawford, Vice President

Dr. Nels Anderson, Clerk

Mrs. Margaret Gilman, Treasurer

Mrs. Debra Mullins Ms. Sandra Wassilie Ms. Debbie Holle Mr. Marty Anderson Mrs. Sunni Hilts

Mr. Patrick Tilbury, Student Representative

STAFF PRESENT:

Dr. Donna Peterson, Superintendent of Schools Mrs. Melody Douglas, Chief Financial Officer Dr. Gary Whiteley, Assistant Superintendent Mr. Sam Stewart, Assistant Superintendent

OTHERS PRESENT:

Mr. Darrell Johnston Mr. Gene Dyson Mr. Bob Ermold Mr. Dave Carey Mrs. Patty Rich Mrs. Sharon Moock Mrs. LaDawn Druce Mrs. Cindy Fusaro Mr. Johnathon Verhelst Ms. Sherry Innes Mr. J.J. Sullivan Mrs. Lori Lingafelt Mrs. Laura Pilifant Mr. Dave Spence Mrs. Norma Holmgaard Dr. Roy Anderson Mrs. Paula Christensen Mrs. Sue Evanson Mr. Dave Larson Mrs. Sara Moore Mr. Tim Peterson Mr. Paul Sorenson Mrs. Christine Ermold Mr. Bob VanDerWege Mr. Jim White Mr. Dan Ghormley Mr. Joe Arness Mr. Mike Chenault Miss Jenni Dillon Mr. Pete Sprague Ms. Carol Morris Mr. John Pothast Ms. Dawn Daris Mrs. Debbie Boyle

Others present not identified.

CALL TO ORDER:

(7:31:41 PM)

Ms. Germano called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

(7:31 :50 PM)

Ms. Germano invited Mr. Darrell Johnston, Port Graham Elementary/ High principal/teacher, to lead those present in the Pledge of Allegiance. **ROLL CALL:**

(7:32 :20 PM)

Mrs. Sammy Crawford Present Ms. Deborah Germano Present Mrs. Margaret Gilman Present Mrs. Debra Mullins Present Dr. Nels Anderson Present Ms. Sandra Wassilie Present Ms. Debbie Holle Present Mr. Marty Anderson Present Mrs. Sunni Hilts Present Mr. Patrick Tilbury Present

APPROVAL OF AGENDA:

(7:32:50 PM)

The agenda was approved with the addition of Consent Agenda Item 10a.

(7), Approval of Seward Middle School Project Schematics.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

(7:33:18 PM)

The School Board Minutes of November 3, 2003, were approved as

printed.

AWARDS AND PRESENTATIONS:

(7:33:41 PM)

The Board presented Golden Apple awards to Cindy Fusaro, Kenai Middle School secretary and Carol Morris, Central Office Grants secretary, for their service to the District. On behalf of the Association of Alaska School Boards, Ms. Germano distributed awards to several Board members (Nels Anderson, Margaret Gilman, Sammy Crawford, Deb Germano) for their participation in Board training. Mr. Dave Spence presented a plaque to Mr. Joe Arness in appreciation for his many years of service to the Kenai Peninsula Student Activities Association Board of Directors.

Ms. Germano welcomed boy scouts from Troop 151.

SCHOOL REPORT:

(7:44:24 PM)

Darrell Johnston, Port Graham Elementary/High principal/ teacher, gave a PowerPoint presentation highlighting the school goals and school and community activities. He noted that the school met the Adequate Yearly Progress requirements as set forth by the No Child Left Behind Act. He reported that the school will focus on the area of writing in order to meet the state standards. He reported that two language teachers are providing instruction in Suqtestun, the language of the Sugpiaq people.

Mr. Tilbury commented that students can be effective teachers to their peers.

PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS:

(7:54:11 PM)

Miss Eliza Chadwick, Aurora Borealis Charter School student, expressed her frustration and disappointment at being told that because of a KPSAA rule change she could not be chosen for the Kenai Middle School basketball team after being allowed to participate in try-outs for over two weeks.

Miss Laura Lucas, Aurora Borealis Charter School student, stated that she is confused by a change in the KPSAA rules not allowing charter school students to play sports at other schools and expressed frustration at not being allowed to play basketball at Kenai Middle School.

PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS:

(continued)

Mr. Lee Chadwick, Aurora Borealis Charter School parent, stated that his daughter and other students should receive a refund of the \$20 participation fee, a written apology, and a written statement assuring that District policies will be followed in the future.

Dr. Anderson asked Mr. Chadwick whether the Aurora Borealis Charter School was able to field a basketball team. Mr. Chadwick reported that the school has patched together a team with a coach but are unable to play against other schools because schedules are already full. Dr. Anderson stated that he recognized that the Board needs to address the participation problem and added that he will discuss the issue with other Board members.

(8:07:23 PM)

COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS: Dr. Peterson noted that two petitions regarding pupil-teacher ratios and a letter from Paul Banks Elementary staff regarding consolidation were included in the Board information packet. Ms. Germano reported that she received a thank you card from Ms. Jean Dixon for being recognized with a Golden Apple Award. She noted that she received a report from the Department of Environmental Conservation regarding water quality at District schools.

Advisory Committee, Site Council and/or P.T.A., K.P.A.A., K.P.E.A., K. P.E.S.A, Borough Assembly:

(8:08:25 PM)

Mr. Dave Larson, KPEA representative, thanked the Board and administration on behalf of District teachers for paying for fees associated with the Praxis II test as part of the No Child Left Behind Act.

SUPERINTENDENT'S REPORT:

(8:10:06 PM)

Dr. Peterson reported that the kindergarten standards-based report card was included in the Board information packet. She noted that there is a change in the joint worksession date to February 3 on the budget preparation calendar.

Comprehensive Annual Financial Report:

(8:11:08 PM)

Mrs. Douglas presented the District FY03 Comprehensive Annual Financial Report. She reported that the administration and the Board conducted an extensive worksession with the independent auditor regarding the report prior to the Board meeting. She noted that the District has received an unqualified opinion that the internal controls are adequate.

Financial Report:

(8:12:06 PM)

Mrs. Douglas presented the District financial report for the period ending October 31, 2003. She noted that the District is incurring approximately \$1 million per month in health care costs and added that the Health Care Committee recently initiated an increase to the copayment amount of an additional \$50 per month on a year-to-date basis.

BOARD REPORTS:

(8:13:03 PM)

Mr. Tilbury reported that he participated along with 50 other youth from around the state in the AASB Youth Leadership Institute. He stated that the conference was interesting and especially appreciated Mr. Clifton Taulbert's session titled, Eight Habits of the Heart.

BOARD REPORTS:

(continued)

Mr. Anderson reported that he attended the AASB Annual Conference and added that he gained a tremendous amount of knowledge about how to work with fellow Board members and board members from other Districts. He stated that he learned about how districts receive funding and he suggested that attendance at the AASB Annual Conference be mandatory for new Board members.

Ms. Wassilie stated that she appreciated the AASB Annual Conference because it provided a chance to get to know other board members and issues around the state. She stated that she was impressed with Dr. Mike Schmoker's session titled, Essential Elements of School Improvement, and Mr. Clifton Taulbert's session titled, Eight Habits of the Heart. She stated that she enjoyed hearing from U.S. Senator Lisa Murkowski about where the No Child Left Behind Act needs improvement and her willingness to work with the state on making improvements to the Act so that it is more realistic for Alaska. She stated that she was particularly pleased to hear Commissioner Roger Sampson announce that the Department of Education and Early Development is moving from a monitoring and compliance agency to a servicing agency for school districts. She stated that she was impressed that the AASB Annual Conference included a Youth Leadership Institute.

Mrs. Mullins reported that she attended the AASB Annual Conference and stated that she was impressed with Mr. Clifton Taulbert's session titled, Eight Habits of the Heart, and summarized his message and recommended his book. She stated that U.S. Senator Lisa Murkowski and Commissioner Roger Sampson spoke to the group. She noted that Commissioner Sampson made promises that she hopes will come to pass. She stated that KPBSD participated in the Large District Forum along with the Anchorage School District, Fairbanks North Star Borough School District, Mat-Su School District, and Juneau-Douglas School District to discuss ways to work together to push the education agenda forward statewide. She stated that she attended a session titled, Legislative Workshop and added that she hopes to use the information in the future as the Board searches for funding from the state. She stated that she presented a training session for new school board members and presented a session with Dr. Peterson titled, Board and Superintendent Relationships. She thanked Ms. Germano, and Mrs. Crawford for their assistance. She stated that she taught a class on Robert's Rules of Order.

BOARD REPORTS:

(continued)

Mrs. Crawford stated that she attended the AASB Annual Conference and attended sections on school finance, school law, board training, special education regulations and resolutions. She stated that the Commissioner of Education and school board members from across the state agreed that everyone must work together for the good of all students. She stated that she attended the World Language Curriculum Committee meeting and noted that the group would like to see world languages taught in the lower grades because younger students learn foreign languages easier. She reported that a suggestion was made to change world languages from a practical or creative art to an elective. She reported that Thursday, November 13 she attended the Thanksgiving Day meal and celebration at Kenai Alternative High School. She added that the meal was a community event complete with music provided by artist-in-residence, Mike Morgan.

Mrs. Gilman reported that she attended the AASB Annual Conference and added that she was touched by the keynote speaker, Mr. Clifton Taulbert. She summarized points made by Mr. Taulbert and related it to the responsibility of each teacher, board member, and community member to encourage all children to succeed. She announced that Governor Murkowski has appointed Mrs. Becky Hultberg (former Kenai resident and District graduate) to be the governor's liaison for education. She reported that she attended a presentation by Joan Gahn, school meals administrator for the state, who stated that current projections indicate that students today are the first-ever generation that have a shorter lifespan than the adults. She reported that the statistic cited the cause to be obesity and diabetes and suggested the Board keep that in mind as they consider nutrition and physical education in the schools. She commented that Mr. Tilbury, student Board member, is an excellent representative of the District because he is articulate, well liked, and was respected by the other students at the Annual Conference.

Mrs. Hilts reported that she attended the AASB Annual Conference. She stated that she is proud to be part of the Kenai Peninsula Borough School District School Board. She stated that she was amazed to see the high regard for the superintendent and Board members by conference attendees. She stated that she attended sessions for new board members and added that she learned a lot of detailed information. She stated that she also attended sessions that directly related to educational issues. She stated that she renewed acquaintances of children and adults that she knew 40 years ago who are now board members.

Ms. Holle reported that she was able to attend one day of the AASB Annual Conference. She reported that she learned that as the result of a lawsuit, the state legislature is investigating whether there is a legitimate trust that could be used for education funding purposes. She reported that the networking that occurs at conferences is valuable. She stated that Board members and community members are all working together to find answers to the problems in education. She stated that she hopes to spend more time at the conference next year. She thanked Board members who provided presentations during the conference.

BOARD REPORTS:

(continued)

Dr. Anderson announced that the Math Committee meets on November 18 and added that committee members are doing a tremendous job making sure that the math curriculum alignment goes well.

Ms. Germano reported that she attended the AASB Annual Conference and that she attended sessions related to community engagement and ASSETS for students. She reported that Mr. Tilbury was a great leader among the student participants. She thanked Mr. Tilbury for reminding the Board of the importance of listening to students and including them in change.

CONSENT AGENDA:

(8:32:24 PM)

Items presented on the Consent Agenda were Approval of New Teacher Assignments, Request for Leave of Absence-Certified, Administrative Recommendation Regarding Request for Leave of Absence-Support, Resignation, Budget Transfer, and FY05 Enrollment Projection Revision.

New Teacher Assignments:

Dr. Whiteley recommended the Board approve teacher assignments for Chaenette (Jenny) Carroll, special education/resource, Kenai Central High; Stephanie L. Coolman, special education/resource, Susan B. English/Nanwalek/Port Graham; and Jennifer Harvey-Kindred, special education/resource (temporary), Tustumena Elementary.

Request for Leave of Absence-Certified:

Dr. Whiteley recommended the Board approve an unpaid leave of absence request for the 2004-2005 school year for Loretta Swanson, Pre-K Special Needs, Seward Elementary.

Administrative Recommendation Regarding Request for Leave of Absence-Support:

Dr. Whiteley recommended the Board approve an administrative recommendation to deny a five-month leave of absence request for Dagmar Mayer, Bilingual Tutor, Soldotna Middle School.

Resignation:

Dr. Whiteley recommended the Board approve a resignation from Kristina O. Salness, Title I teacher, Kenai Alternative (effective November 20, 2003).

Budget Transfer:

Mrs. Douglas recommended the Board approve Budget transfer Numbers 77, 78 and 79 in the amounts of \$117,012, \$49,964 and \$18,495, respectively, to pay for salary and benefits for the administrator, Latin, music, and physical education teachers at Aurora Borealis Charter School.

FY05 Enrollment Projection Revision:

Mrs. Douglas recommended the Board approve a revised enrollment projection of 9,460 students districtwide for FY05.

SEWARD MIDDLE SCHOOL SCHEMATICS:

Mr. Stewart recommended the Board approve schematic design specifications for the new Seward Middle School project.

MOTION

Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve Consent Agenda Items Numbers 1 through 7. Mrs. Mullins seconded.

Ms. Holle asked to remove Consent Agenda Item 10a.(6).

CONSENT AGENDA:

(continued)

Ms. Holle expressed concern about enrollment figures and stated that she will vote against the recommendation.

Mrs. Gilman clarified with Dr. Peterson that the large number of new students are those that have enrolled in the Connections Program.

Mr. Tilbury asked if the newly enrolled students came from other public schools within the District. Mrs. Douglas responded that the new students are new to the District and are coming from other correspondence programs around the state and other local programs.

Motion carried unanimously.

VOTE ON ITEM 10a.(6)

Advisory Vote – YES YES – Hilts, M. Anderson, Wassilie, Mullins, N. Anderson, Crawford, Gilman, Germano NO – Holle

Motion carried.

2004-2005 Certified Staffing Formula:

(8:38:26 PM)

Dr. Whiteley recommended the Board approve the 2004-2005 certified staffing formula.

Mrs. Sara Moore, Soldotna High School counselor, reported that many District counselors are teaching students or running the school library during their school work day, and asked the Board to consider inviting one or more counselors to meet with Central Office staff to discuss counseling options and to strive to keep status quo.

Mrs. Gilman asked about counselor involvement with accreditation. Mrs. Moore explained that the Northwest Accreditation Association suggests a counselor/student ratio of 1 to 400 as a minimum.

Ms. Debbie Boyle stated that a hard-hitting petition needs to be sent to the state legislature regarding educational funding and added that the District's current pupil-teacher ratio is too high.

Mrs. Jenny Hammond, Nikiski parent, agreed that the pupilteacher ratio needs to be lowered and suggested a four-day school week or a school bus fare as money saving ideas. She asked the Board to support the Cocurricular Activities proposal and urged those present to attend the upcoming town meeting on Saturday, November 22. She stated that the state and federal government are not funding special education as they should be and urged those present to write to state and federal legislators.

2004-2005 Certified Staffing Formula:

(continued)

MOTION

Mr. Tony Lewis, Kenai parent, stated that class sizes must be manageable and added that there comes a point when parents will make other choices. Ms. Germano invited him to help with the budget process.

Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve the 2004-2005 staffing formula. Mrs. Mullins seconded.

Mrs. Gilman asked Dr. Whiteley if the proposed staffing formula is status quo. He explained that there have been some adjustments for school size, but that the staffing is the same as last year. He noted that the administration also reclassified schools with enrollments under 200 students.

Ms. Germano noted that there was a change in elementary specialists.

Mrs. Gilman stated that at one time she felt that charging a fee to ride the school bus was a good idea but feels differently now. She stated that she does not support fees to ride the bus because if the District consolidates schools, students will be riding buses for a much longer time. She stated that although it is a status quo budget, last year the Board voted to increase the pupil-teacher ratio by 3 students. She stated that increasing pupil-teacher ratios means firing teacher and eliminating or reducing program offerings at schools.

Mrs. Gilman moved the Board approve an amendment to decrease the pupil-teacher ratio by two students across the Board. Ms. Holle seconded.

MOTION

Mrs. Crawford asked the administration how much the Gilman amendment would cost. Dr. Anderson replied that the amendment would cost \$2.8 million.

Mrs. Gilman stated that hiring teachers is the most important priority for the Board. She stated that when considering the wishes of the parents who have spoken to the Board and signed petitions, it is worth the money.

Mr. Anderson stated that each Board member would like to decrease the pupil-teacher ratio but without the funds to pay for the additional teachers it is dangerous.

Mr. Tilbury reported that the Board discussed ways to reduce the budget by \$1.5 million, adding additional teachers would put the District budget back to a \$5 million deficit.

Ms. Holle stated that she hopes the Board will pass the Gilman amendment. She stated that lowering the pupil-teacher ratio is what the families of the Kenai Peninsula want. She stated that if families are being asked to support a mill rate increase the Board will have to give the people what they want (smaller class sizes). She asked the Board to seriously consider the amendment, and added that if it does not pass she will not be able to support the staffing formula. She stated that schools under 200 students will be affected considerably by the proposed staffing formula.

2004-2005 Certified Staffing Formula:

(continued)

Dr. Anderson stated that each Board member would like to lower the pupil-teacher ratio. He stated that it is the Board's responsibility to designate where the money is going to come from to pay for the Gilman amendment. He stated that he will vote against the amendment because it locks the Board into numbers that are unrealistic.

Mrs. Hilts stated that although she would like to vote for a lower pupil-teacher ratio, the District does not have enough money to pay for it. She stated that in an earlier meeting with legislators, they told the Board that there would be no additional money. She stated that she will vote for the certified staffing formula as presented in the hopes that some additional funding would come from somewhere. She stated that voting for the Gilman amendment would be like taking her children shopping with a "maxed out" credit card. She stated that it is right to take a stand for lower pupil-teacher ratios, but the District can't afford it.

Ms. Wassilie reminded the Board that they must present a balanced budget to the Borough Assembly. She stated that the status-quo budget calls for drastic measures such as closing schools. She reported that the staffing formula, as presented, will require the Board to reduce the FY05 budget by \$3.5 to \$5 million. She told those present that she would like to lower the pupil-teacher ratio as well as focus on quality teaching. She told those present that the Board of Education is not a revenue-generating board. She stated that adding more costs to the budget would be irresponsible so she will vote against the Gilman amendment.

Mrs. Mullins stated that voting on last year's increase to the pupil-teacher ratio was a difficult decision to make. She stated that the thought of having a \$5 million deficit for FY05 with the addition of \$2.8 million would require the Board to find \$8 million in the budget. She stated that she does not feel certain that the Borough will give the School Board \$1.4 million to pay for cocurricular activities. She stated that she also cannot predict what voters will decide regarding the funding of cocurricular activities with a mill rate increase. She stated that she also does not know what the legislature and governor will do with a \$250 million deficit in the state budget. She stated that she would like to support the Gilman amendment but fiscally, she cannot vote for the amendment.

Mrs. Crawford stated that she would like to vote for the Gilman amendment but reminded those present that the Board has a fiduciary responsibility to present a balanced budget. She stated that the legislators have made it clear that they don't see much money coming to the District. She stated that the Board had a grueling discussion with legislators about school consolidation. She stated that she doesn't see where the Board can responsibly do anything other than maintain status quo. She stated that with regret, she will vote against the Gilman amendment.

2004-2005 Certified Staffing Formula:

(continued)

Mrs. Gilman asked the Board to send a message to the Budget Committee that pupil-teacher ratios, staffing, and teachers in classrooms are top priorities. She stated that she would like to see if the Budget Review Committee can come up with some ways that the Board can follow through with the top priorities. She stated that if the Budget Review Committee cannot find the money then the Board can amend the staffing formula back to status quo. She reminded Board members that when the staffing formula increase was voted on last year it was because it was necessary to balance the budget. She asked why the Budget Review Committee is necessary. She reported that comments were made that if money were to become available later, the Board would amend the staffing formula. She asked the Board to start with her amendment as a premise and if it is determined that money is not available, the staffing formula can be amended.

Ms. Holle stated that there is no harm done in making the attempt to lower pupil-teacher ratios. She stated that during the budget cycle the Committee can work hard to find the money to balance the budget. She reminded the Board that there will be a joint worksession with the Borough Assembly members who may be able to find areas in the District budget that can be reduced. She asked the Board members support the Gilman amendment and try a new approach.

Ms. Germano stated that philosophically she would like to vote for the Gilman amendment, but added that it sends a false sense of security to the communities. She stated that if she thought there was a chance the District could afford the amendment she would support it. She stated that she cannot support the amendment because it is unrealistic.

Mr. Tilbury acknowledged that each Board member would like to decrease pupil-teacher ratios. He stated that not only does the staffing formula directly affect the students he represents but it affects him personally. He stated that the staffing formula has a direct affect on his education and college plans but, logically, it does not make sense.

VOTE ON GILMAN AMENDMENT:

Advisory Vote – NO YES – Holle, Gilman NO – Wassilie, Crawford, N. Anderson, Hilts, M. Anderson, Mullins, Germano

Amendment failed.

Ms. Germano expressed concern for the specialist formula. She stated that schools traditionally use specialist positions (physical education, library, music) to alleviate needs in classrooms and added that reducing the formula takes away that flexibility from some schools to make choices about programs. She stated that larger schools have flexibility but small schools have lost their flexibility and expressed her concern for sharing services.

2004-2005 Certified Staffing Formula:

(continued)

Ms. Holle stated that she cannot support the staffing formula as presented. She stated that families want small schools with small numbers of students in classrooms. She said that the staffing formula does not align with the wishes of the public, so she will not vote for the formula.

Ms. Wassilie reported that last year the Board voted to increase the pupil-teacher ratio which was not mitigated by the budget process. She stated that two years ago the Board tried to reduce the pupil-teacher ratio but it was not possible. She stated that the Board must reduce the budget by \$3.5 to \$5 million and are taking a risk just to maintain status quo but will vote to approve the formula.

Mrs. Gilman reported that two years ago while serving on the Budget Review Committee, three ideas were offered as possible ways to save a substantial amount of money (increase pupil-teacher ratios, consolidating schools, and eliminating cocurricular activities) which are all items the Board is currently considering. She noted that the Board votes on the staffing formula (which is 80% of the budget) so much of the budget has been decided before the Review Committee is even formed.

VOTE:

Advisory Vote - YES

YES - Wassilie, M. Anderson, Gilman, Crawford, Hilts, Mullins, Germano NO - N. Anderson, Holle,

Motion carried

RECESS:

(9:22:54 PM)

At 9:22 p.m., Ms. Germano called a recess.

RECONVENE AFTER RECESS:

(9:31:16 PM)

At 9:31 p.m., the Board reconvened in regular session.

2004-2005 Support Staffing Formula:

(9:31:38 PM)

Dr. Whiteley recommended the Board approve the 2004-2005 Support Staffing formula.

MOTION

Mr. Anderson moved the Board approve the 2004-2005 Support Staffing formula. Mrs. Crawford seconded.

Mrs. Gilman noted that there are students who have very serious medical conditions and as a result, the need for nurses remains the same regardless of the number of students.

Ms. Germano confirmed with Dr. Whiteley that the support staffing formula is status quo including custodial reductions from last school year.

2004-2005 Support Staffing Formula:

(continued)

VOTE:

Advisory Vote - YES

YES - Gilman, Holle, Hilts, Wassilie, Mullins, Crawford,

M. Anderson, Germano NO – N. Anderson

Motion carried.

Cocurricular Activities Recommendation:

(9:34:09 PM)

Mr. Stewart recommended the Board approve a request for \$1,400,000 from the Kenai Peninsula Borough to be placed in a special revenue fund, to fund school District cocurricular activities. Mr. Stewart further recommended that the District request the Borough place an initiative before the voters to fund the special revenue fund on an annual basis equal to .5 mils.

Mr. Carey, Skyview High teacher and coach, asked the Board of Education to consider maintaining the academic eligibility requirement and to continue to seek highest moral standards for coaches and sponsors if cocurricular activities are funded through the Borough.

Mr. Peter Klauder stated that he will vote to support a tax increase to pay for cocurricular activities and will do whatever he can to ensure its passage. He stated that he supports the Gilman amendment to the certified staffing formula and urged the Board to continue to be creative.

Mr. Tony Lewis, Skyview High School coach, stated that he supports the recommendation to remove the cocurricular activities funding from the District budget and to ask for funding from the Borough Assembly. He suggested that the District charge more for participation fees and asked the Board to consider funding academic activities.

Dr. Anderson recommended the Board approve the following, "request the Kenai Peninsula Borough to place \$1.4 million in a special revenue fund for the year 2004-2005 for cocurricular activities. Further request that the Borough place before the voters an initiative to fund curricular activities special revenue fund up to .5 mils on an annual basis." Mrs. Crawford seconded.

Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve an amendment to add \$1.4 million to the 2003-2004 special revenue fund. Mr. Anderson seconded.

Mrs. Crawford noted that cocurricular activities have been short-funded for a number of years and the Board acknowledges the importance of student activities at all grade levels. She urged the Board to support the amendment.

Mrs. Hilts asked whether the special revenue fund could pay for travel. Ms. Germano replied that the fund could fund travel.

Mrs. Gilman clarified that the \$1.4 million amendment is for expenses incurred for the 2003-2004 school year. Mrs. Douglas stated that by approving the Crawford amendment the Board would remove the cocurricular activities expenditures from the operating budget this year allowing those funds to flow to the fund balance that could be designated to assist with

next year's expenditures.

MOTION

MOTION

Cocurricular Activities Recommendation:

(continued)

Dr. Anderson stated that the Borough Assembly has been extremely generous to the District and added that he hopes the Crawford amendment is not interpreted as "killing the goose that lays the golden egg". He stated that he will vote for the amendment but adds that he feels uncomfortable about doing so because it has gone beyond what the Cocurricular Activities Task Force Committee discussed. He stated that he does not want to harm the Board's relationship with the Borough Assembly.

Mrs. Mullins expressed reservations about supporting the Crawford amendment because the Board is asking for \$2.8 million as well as a tax increase of .5 mil. She reminded those present that the Borough has already gone through the current year budget cycle. She stated that she is undecided about whether to support the amendment.

Mrs. Gilman stated that she decided to serve on the Cocurricular Activities Task Force to see if there was a way to fund cocurricular activities outside of the regular budget. She stated that the Task Force was very productive and added that the Assembly members were very reasonable in terms of their willingness to do everything they can to help the District. She stated that she will vote for the amendment but would like to send a message that the Board appreciates the amount of funding that is given to the District.

Ms. Holle stated that the Crawford amendment provides a great opportunity for people in the Borough to give support for their assembly member. She stated that there is over \$20 million in the Borough's fund balance in investments. She stated that many other organizations are asking the Borough for funding of various requests. She stated that there is nothing more important to the families of the Borough than education. She stated that the Crawford amendment provides an opportunity to encourage families to support the Board's request.

Ms. Germano stated that she shares the concern that the Board is asking too much with the Crawford amendment but added that it is a conversation that needs to be discussed.

VOTE ON CRAWFORD AMENDMENT:

Advisory Vote – YES YES – Hilts, M. Anderson, Gilman, Holle, Wassilie, N. Anderson, Crawford, Germano NO – Mullins

Amendment carried.

Amended motion carried unanimously.

Revisions/Adoptions to Policy Manual Section 2000:

(9:54:00 PM)

MOTION

MOTION

Revisions/Adoptions to Policy Manual Section 9000:

(10:02:05 PM)

MOTION

FIRST READING OF POLICY REVISIONS:

(10:02:48 PM)

PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS/COMMENTS:

(10:05:19 PM)

Dr. Peterson recommended the Board approve revisions to BP 2000 (Concepts and Roles); BP 2100 (Administrative Staff Organization); BP 2110 (Organization Chart/Lines of Responsibility); BP 2121 (Superintendent's Contract); E 2122 (Superintendent of Schools: Job Description); BP 2210 (Administrative Action in Absence of Board Policy); E 2240 (Management and Communication Systems); BP 2250 (Teacherin-Charge/Principal's Designee); E 2250 (Teacher-in-Charge/Principal's Designee); and BP 2300 (Conflict of Interest), E 3316 (Request to do Business).

Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve revisions to section 2000 of the Kenai Peninsula Borough School District Policy Manual. Mrs. Mullins seconded.

Mrs. Hilts moved the Board approve an amendment to move the language within the parenthesis of E2250, third paragraph, (Region III, KPSAA, field trips, etc.) to follow the words "meetings," in the same paragraph. Dr. Anderson seconded.

Amendment carried unanimously.

Amended motion carried unanimously.

Dr. Peterson recommended the Board approve revisions to BB 9110 (Board Membership); BB 9130 (Board Committees); BB 9320 (Meetings).

Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve revisions to section 9000 of the Kenai Peninsula Borough School District Policy Manual. Mrs. Gilman seconded.

Motion carried unanimously.

The Board heard a first reading of BP 5030 (School Discipline and Safety), BP 5125 (Student Records), BP 5145.2 (Freedom of Speech/Expression), BP 4131 (Staff Development), BP 5111 (Admission), BP 5125.1 (Release of Directory Information), BP 5127 (Graduation Ceremonies and Activities), BP 5141.3 (Health Examinations), BP 5131 (Conduct), BP 6141.2 (Recognition of Religious Beliefs and Customs), and BP 6164.2 (Guidance and Counseling Services). Mr. Stewart noted that the revisions are recommended to comply with the No Child Left Behind Act, the U.S.A. Patriot Act, and changes in the High School Qualifying Exam.

Mr. Larson commended the Board members who have participated or are planning to participate in the American Education Week activities and added that the invitation has been partially successful with legislators.

BOARD COMMENTS:

(10:06:42 PM)

Ms. Holle stated that it would be helpful to have an accompanying budget with a proposed staffing formula. She stated that she is struggling with the proposed staffing formula. She stated that she likes the idea of reviewing the budget section by section. She stated that Dr. Anderson advised that she ask for Board concurrence to investigate the possibilities of turning maintenance duties for part, or all of the borough-owned schools to the Borough Maintenance Department. She asked for Board concurrence to request an analysis of the savings of converting to a four-day school week.

Ms. Wassilie thanked those who spoke and offered suggestions. She explained that technology in schools is mostly funded through the federal E-rate program which can only be used for technology. She stated that the Board should review all of the ramifications of a four-day school week. She stated that the Board will need to consider student achievement as it relates to the No Child Left Behind Act. She stated that the Board needs to stay focused on high student achievement through quality teaching. She thanked Mr. Johnston for the Port Graham Elementary/High School report. She stated that she visited Spring Creek School and was impressed with the teamwork between the correctional and educational staff. She stated that Spring Creek has the only youth offender program that is progressing students towards a high school diploma. She stated that the state saves money when an offender is released into society as an educated person. She stated that she attended the Kenai Alternative School Thanksgiving Day feast. She stated that she appreciated hearing about the music program provided by the Artists-in-Residence Program. She notified the Board that she is a member of the Kenai Peninsula Community Council. She stated that she visited West Homer Elementary, McNeil Canyon Elementary, and Ninilchik Elementary/High and added that she was very impressed with the principals at each school because they know what is going on in classrooms and are proud of their students and staff. She stated that she has also visited Moose Pass Elementary, Seward Elementary, and Seward Middle High.

Mrs. Hilts read the Board mission statement to those present and stated that it is not an easy mission to accomplish. She stated that she wanted to vote to lower the pupil-teacher ratio and added that if she could she would have also made an amendment to give Susan B. English Elementary/High another teacher for Grades K through 5 (one teacher is not enough), a special education teacher just for Port Graham (not one day every other week) and a larger school facility for another school within her district. She stated that there is no end to what a School Board wants for students. She told the Board they must do whatever it takes to accomplish the goals of the mission statement. She stated that each Board member is trying to find a way to produce creative, productive learners. She expressed her appreciation for everyone who spoke.

BOARD COMMENTS:

(continued)

Dr. Anderson asked for the Board's concurrence to request a legal opinion about whether school maintenance can be handled by the Borough Maintenance Department. He stated that the Board tried in the past to give the pools to the Borough for maintenance. He stated that he has reservations

about the idea to institute a four-day school week and suggested the Board ask for a response from Dr. Whiteley. He stated that KPSAA rule changes allowing students in charter schools to participate in activities at other schools applied only to high school activities. He reported that Aurora Borealis Charter School has formed their own basketball team and added that he is surprised that they cannot play games or secure gymnasium time for practices. He stated that a similar issue occurred at Soldotna Middle School during the basketball team selection process where students who were not going to be chosen for the team were sent to the small gymnasium to run wind sprints for eleven days (did not play any basketball). He stated that these cocurricular issues need to be fixed by the Board.

Mrs. Gilman concurred with the request for a legal opinion regarding the Borough Maintenance Department handling maintenance for District facilities. She stated that she is not in favor of a four-day school week and added that she has not read any studies that say it improves student performance. She stated that she received several telephone calls from Kenai parents who didn't think it was fair that students who attend Kenai Middle School could potentially be cut from the basketball team to allow for students who attend another school. She stated that approximately 44 girls tried out for the basketball A squad or B squad. She stated that she believes that students should attend Kenai Middle School in order to play basketball for the school team. She agreed that Connections students who don't actually attend a school should be allowed to try out for a school team. She suggested that a compromise might be to allow students from charter schools to try out for teams when a selection process is not necessary. She thanked Mr. Johnston for his school presentation and added that she was especially interested in the Elder's Week Celebration. She stated that the Board is at a point where the only option left is to sue the State of Alaska for not meeting their fiduciary responsibility to educate students in the District. She stated that the state has not equitably funded the District since 1986. She asked President Germano to move forward with a lawsuit. She stated that she was asked by the Elementary Forensics Committee to help locate judges during the Borough meet. She asked Board members to consider serving as judges on March 13. She thanked Board members for their participation in the Board meeting

Dr. Anderson concurred with Mrs. Gilman's suggestion that the Board send a letter to the Borough requesting a lawsuit against the State of Alaska for inequitable funding.

BOARD COMMENTS:

(continued)

Mr. Tilbury stated that he is not sure that a four-day school week would help students academically. He observed that a four-day week would require the District to extend the school day (earlier start, later dismissal). He stated that for many students, coming home later in the day would not be a problem

but getting up earlier would be difficult. He stated that he has been invited to speak to the 8th grade Kenai Middle School leadership class.

Mr. Anderson stated that cocurricular activities involve entire communities and not just the students who participate. He stated that it builds community pride, unity, and spirit and provides activities for student involvement and added that if communities don't pay for activities now they will pay later in other ways. He thanked those who offered ideas and solutions to the District's funding issues. He thanked Mr. Johnston for his school report and noted that he is a valuable asset to the Port Graham community. He thanked KPEA and Dave Larson for the invitation to spend time at school in celebration of American Education Week. He stated that he visited Sterling Elementary. He stated that the morale at Sterling Elementary was good; teachers were excited to teach. He stated that he spoke with the school principal who was not happy with the static condition but was willing to work hard. He stated that students at the school were happy and added that he was impressed with the children. He stated that those who attended the AASB Annual Conference were amazed to hear that the District has 42 sites and that buses travel 7,000 miles per day. He stated that unfortunately, suing the state may be the only way to get funding for a fair and equitable education for students in the District. He asked for an excused absence from the December 1, 2003 meeting.

Mrs. Mullins thanked the public for attending and for their comments. She thanked the Cocurricular Committee members for their work. She thanked Mr. Johnston for the school report. She stated that the Aurora Borealis Charter School students and the basketball team try-out issue was handled poorly. She stated that the family who was told they could not participate in the Kenai Middle School basketball program are due a refund. She personally apologized to the family. She stated that she does not mind revisiting the idea of the Borough Maintenance program maintaining School District facilities and asked the administration to first locate past reports on the same topic. She suggested that the Board conduct a worksession on the Borough Maintenance topic because there are negotiated agreements in place that will be affected by a change in maintenance. She stated that the idea of a four-day school poses a lot of questions especially for parents about what to do with students on the fifth day. She stated that suing the state sounds like a good idea but asked where the Board would get the money to pay for legal counsel.

BOARD COMMENTS:

(continued)

Mrs. Crawford thanked librarians, Mr. Bob VanDerWege and Mrs. Kelley Smith, for the report and notepad. She notified the Board that a committee has been established to study the fiscal state of affairs. She announced that the committee meeting will be held at the Kenai Legislative Information Office and urged Board members to attend. She stated that the

Board had a very productive meeting with legislators prior to the Board meeting. She reported that Representative Chenault and Representative Seaton stated that they will attend any type of forums or site council meetings to speak to the public as much as possible. She commended Mr. Druce for writing and directing *Killer Reviews*, a play that sold out both performances. She commended Mr. Kevin Harding for being awarded a Fulbright Scholarship. She announced that Mr. Allan Miller has been working with NASA and gave a presentation at the Challenger Learning Center. She stated that during her recent school visits she noticed that staff morale is up. She thanked Mrs. Christensen for the Kindergarten Standards Report. She thanked Mrs. Douglas for the Audit Report and for the clear answers to questions. She noted that the Borough Maintenance idea has been considered already. She stated that she does not support the idea of a four-day school week because students learn in short time periods. She stated that although she would like to see a lawsuit against the state for inequitable funding, she is not sure what would be accomplished. She thanked Mr. Arness for his service on the Cocurricular Task Force. She asked to be excused for the December 1, 2003 Board meeting.

Ms. Germano noted that there is only one Board meeting in December. She stated that there is no solid consensus for the study of a four-day week or for the Borough Maintenance idea. She stated that the Board should conduct a worksession to discuss the idea of a lawsuit with the state for inequitable funding. She stated that middle school activities were intended to be intramural programs which has changed to be 50% intramural competition and 50% interscholastic competition and added that the intramural idea needs to be reviewed again. She noted that the first budget review will be on January 8, 2004 and the financial discussion of the budget will be on January 12. She explained that new board members usually serve on the Budget Review Committee and appointed Mrs. Hilts, Mr. Anderson and Ms. Holle to serve. She noted that Ms. Wassilie has already served on the Budget Review Committee but welcomed her to serve again if she wished. She asked for Board consensus to discuss the legislative proposal of early funding and the possibility of drafting a resolution on the topic.

ADJOURN: (10:48:50 PM)

At 10:48 p.m., Mrs. Crawford moved the School Board Meeting be adjourned. Mrs. Mullins seconded.

Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Ms. Deborah Germano, President

Dr.	Nels Ander	son, Clerk	

The Minutes of November 17, were approved on December 1, 2003 with a correction.